

20th April 2022



[Release](#) is the national centre of expertise on drugs and drugs law in the UK. The organisation, founded in 1967, is an independent and registered charity. Release provides free non-judgmental, specialist advice and information to the public and professionals on issues related to drug use and to drug laws. The organisation campaigns directly on issues that impact on its clients - it is their experiences that drive the policy work that Release does and why Release advocates for evidence-based drug policies that are founded on principles of public health rather than a criminal justice approach. Release is a NGO in Special Consultative Status with the Economic and Social Council of the United Nations.

The new [10-year drug strategy](#) brings much needed money to rebuild drug treatment services but lacks real reform. Despite repeated calls from experts to adopt a new approach, the plan does not mention drug consumption rooms [overdose prevention centres] or heroin-assisted treatment, and the only reference to decriminalisation of drug possession is an unfounded statement that it would lead to increased drug use.¹ The strategy also fails to address the *harms* of current drug policy and drug law enforcement, including that police stop and search is racially disparate. Drug laws are imposed most harshly against ethnic minority communities,² despite prevalence rates among these groups being no higher than among the White population.³ A 2021 report by Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Constabulary and Fire & Rescue Services (HMICFRS) - who examine police efficacy - confirmed that "drug searches influence the disproportionality rate more than other types of search" and called for "an evidence-based national debate on the use of stop and search in the policing of controlled drugs".⁴ We have seen a 24% increase in police stop and search under the main police powers during the coronavirus pandemic (in 2020/21), with 69% of all searches under the main police powers in this year being searches for drugs.⁵

Below is a discussion on how to effectively tackle 'drug crime' in local communities using evidence-based initiatives, focusing on reducing: (1) drug crime (possession and supply offences); and (2) drug-related crime.

Decriminalise drug possession offences to remove drug possession crime and close a gateway to offending/reoffending

- In recognising drug use as a *health* issue, it is clear that increasing access to treatment, harm reduction, and social services will lead to **better** outcomes than criminal justice sanctions.⁶
- Even for those who receive non-custodial sentences, including formal cautions, "gaining or adding to a **criminal record** can cause serious damage to life chances".⁷
- Bretteville-Jensen and colleagues⁸ outline that criminal records, especially when containing *drug-related offences*, present obstacles to: obtaining employment, seeking rented accommodation, educational attainment, international travel, and maintaining interpersonal relationships.
- The vast majority of people who use drugs do so 'recreationally', that is, without experiencing problematic use (9 in 10).⁹ The criminalisation of low-level drug offences is *itself* considered a **gateway** into further drug use, and further offending: "[For] people introduced to the criminal justice system for minor drug possession offences...the sanctions applied restrict their employment opportunities, alienate them and reduce their ability to achieve their potential. Consequently, many sink deeper into crime, turn to drugs – or both".¹⁰
- An Australian study¹¹ comparing the outcomes of people who were criminalised for possession of cannabis against those who were subject to civil sanctions, found those who were criminalised reported negative outcomes in relation to their accommodation, employment and family relationships. Importantly, this study also found that those who had been criminalised were at greater risk of **[re]offending** - 32% of respondents reported further contact with the criminal justice system compared to 0% of respondents who received civil penalties.
- Criminalisation is also globally recognised as being an obstacle to drug **treatment access**.¹²
- The **decriminalisation** of (all) drug possession is backed by all 31 United Nations (UN) Agencies¹³ and acknowledged by the World Health Organization as a 'critical enabler' of service access.¹⁴ Previous committees have also advocated for a move away from criminalisation, including the UK Parliament's Health and Social Care Committee¹⁵ and Scottish Affairs Committee.¹⁶
- Release has explored decriminalisation in over 30 jurisdictions,¹⁷ and has found that drug decriminalisation, when done well, can improve health outcomes, reduce drug-related deaths, and **reduce offending and recidivism**, and reduce the burden on police resources and public spending related to social costs¹⁸ - essentially, the *targets* of the [new 10 year Drug Strategy](#). This is in addition to evidence that policy liberalisation is **not** associated with large increases in drug consumption in countries that have reformed their laws.^{19,20,21}

- Release advocate for a no punishment model of decriminalisation *de jure* (in law) - which is the approach taken by Spain, the Netherlands, and Uruguay.²² It is also the approach we currently have in the UK in relation to the psychoactive substances which fall under the Psychoactive Substances Act, 2016,²³ as opposed to those falling under the Misuse of Drugs Act, 1971.²⁴
- In the **absence** of legislative change, there are alternatives to criminalisation for drug possession/low-level supply offences, including police diversion schemes. **Diversion** schemes already operate in a number of police force areas,²⁵ and there is emerging evidence of diversion programme-success²⁶ and growing support for such schemes.²⁷

Establish Overdose Prevention Centres (OPCs) to prevent drug-related deaths and provide new pathways to treatment

- Central government should **support** the introduction of Overdose Prevention Centres (OPCs) in local communities (also known as safe consumption spaces, supervised injecting rooms, drug consumption rooms).
- **OPCs** - hygienic, safe spaces where people can use their own drugs under the supervision of trained staff, and where overdoses can be reversed with naloxone (a medication that reverses the effect of an opiate overdose) - are vital for engaging people who are not in contact with local treatment services. A large percentage of those who are dying drug-related deaths have not been in contact with treatment services for the last five years.²⁸ This is in addition to the shockingly high rate of drug related deaths amongst the homeless population, which have more than doubled since 2013.²⁹ OPCs are one way to overcome this problem.
- It is estimated that there are nearly 200 OPCs in operation across the world in fourteen countries, including: Canada, Germany, Switzerland, France, Portugal, Ukraine, Norway, the Netherlands, Australia, Belgium, Spain, Denmark, Iceland and the US.³⁰ There is a wealth of evidence for the effectiveness of OPCs to engage with people who inject or smoke drugs.³¹ OPCs not only reduce risk of overdose and blood-borne virus (BBV) infections among people who use drugs, they also reduce public injecting and drug-related litter. These facilities can also provide pathways to treatment and healthcare services.³²
- Calls to introduce a Drug Consumption Room in Glasgow³³ have been supported by the Scottish government,³⁴ the Advisory Council on the Misuse of Drugs³⁵ and Police and Crime Commissioners.³⁶ A Drug Consumption Room [OPC] could operate if there was agreement from local Police and Crime Commissioners and Chief Constables not to arrest and bring prosecutions for possession, in recognition of the public health outcomes. A similar situation exists for needle exchange programmes where national Crown Prosecution Service guidance states that it is not in the public interest to bring prosecutions for possession of controlled substances where a person has been accessing sterile injecting equipment provided by a drug treatment service. This guidance explicitly recognises that staff and clientele of such facilities will 'necessarily commit offences under the Act'.³⁷

Focus on social and economic policies rather than tackling 'county lines'

- Drug laws and drug law enforcement are used as mechanisms to punish drug use, with the threat of punishment considered a tool of *deterrence*. The Black Review estimates the **spend** on UK drug law enforcement to exceed £1.41 billion per annum,³⁸ yet, the Home Office's own 2014 analysis of drug policies in fourteen countries found that "there is no apparent correlation between the 'toughness of a country's approach and the prevalence of adult drug use'.³⁹
- Another 2017 Home Office evaluation acknowledged the **resilience** of the illicit drug market and the limited impact of drug law enforcement, including significant drug seizures, on the availability of drugs. It also identified "unintended consequences" associated with drug interdiction, including: increased violence in the market place resulting from enforcement activities; criminalisation negatively impacting on employment prospects; and parental imprisonment, which can have dire consequences for children, increasing the risks of child offending, experience of mental health problems, and problematic drug use.⁴⁰
- A lynchpin of the new 10-year drug strategy, '**county lines**', is being framed as an altogether new phenomenon that facilitates the supply of mostly heroin and crack cocaine into non-metropolitan areas, even though heroin and crack markets in these areas already existed.⁴¹
- Those that have studied county lines have shown that the entry of drugs into rural areas, sometimes via the involvement of **young people**, is no new feature of an unregulated drug market. It is also the case that some young people choose to engage in the market because of limited life choices and opportunities.⁴² Therefore, focusing on social and economic policies rather than drug law enforcement would reduce involvement.
- It is also important that school-led schemes be rolled out which seek to replace **school exclusion** given the evidence of exclusion *inequity*⁴³ and the link between school exclusion and young people's risk of exploitation and involvement in criminal activity.⁴⁴

Recognise the inflated scale of drug-related crime

- Government and police increasingly make **links** between drugs and 'volume' crime: thefts from shops and cars, assaults, burglaries, robberies, and minor frauds.
- Prof. Alex Stevens has described the socio-political construction of 'drug-related crime' in the UK as the 'voodoo criminology of drug-related crime': the assumption that the perceived overlap between known offenders and drug users is also present among the much larger groups of unknown offenders and drug users. This assumption has led to **inflated** claims of scale, precision and causality in political discussions of the drug-crime link.⁴⁵

Expand Heroin-Assisted Treatment (HAT) clinics and medical safe supply

- For the minority of people who use drugs and experience *problematic* use,⁴⁶ and who *may* engage in drug-related crime - which has been over-zealously linked to acquisitive offending (discussed above) - greater effort should be made to fund and utilise evidence-based initiatives like heroin-assisted treatment (HAT) and improve access to medical safe supply - including rapid access to opioid substitution treatment (OST) and prescription of take-home diamorphine - to support this population and facilitate **desistance**.
- In relation to those in treatment, and indeed in attracting new people into drug services, there is limited choice in medications for those who suffer from opioid dependency. The usual medications that are prescribed are methadone and buprenorphine, which work for some, but a wider range of OST should be supported. There has been a **decline** in specialist prescribing of injectable preparations, such as diamorphine and Physeptone, which are well researched and known to be effective with people who inject drugs. The RIOTT trial⁴⁷ demonstrated that whilst injectable prescribing was associated with higher medication costs, it created a saving to society which is considerably higher than that of oral methadone. This is particularly important for those people for whom traditional OST medications have not worked - we would therefore recommend investment in diamorphine prescribing (and other injectable medications) and support for heroin-assisted treatment (HAT).
- A **pilot HAT** programme was set up in Middlesbrough in October, 2019. Research by Teesside University⁴⁸ observed positive changes within the HAT pilot population during year one of its operation, including: increased engagement with psychosocial interventions; reductions in consumption of street heroin; reduction of risky injecting practices; improvements in physical and psychological health; improvements in secure housing; and **reductions** in the volume and cost of criminal behaviour.
- This pilot HAT group was characterised by long term, **entrenched** offending behaviour. The majority of participants had committed their first offence over 20 years ago, with an average 'offending career' of 19 years. In all of the years leading up to the HAT pilot, the group accounted for over 1,092 offences, with a total MOJ cost of £4,343,700.00.ⁱ
- The Teesside evaluation found that when comparing the year prior to HAT with the first year of the HAT pilot, total offences by pilot participants were **reduced** by 60%. This is associated with **savings** to the MOJ of at least £97,800, which does not include savings from sentencing onwards (i.e. through prisons and probation).

For more information, contact:

Dr. Laura Garius (Policy Lead, Release): laura@release.org.uk

ⁱ This figure does not include prison costs

- ¹ Winstock, A., Eastwood, N., & Stevens A. (2021). Another drug strategy for the UK: New promises, old contradictions. *BMJ*, <http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.n3097>.
- ² Shiner M., Carre Z., Delsol R., & Eastwood N. (2018). *The Colour of Injustice: 'Race', drugs and law enforcement in England and Wales*. London: Release, StopWatch and the International Drug Policy Unit (LSE). <https://www.release.org.uk/publications/ColourOfInjustice>; Shiner, M., Eastwood, N., & Bear, D. (2013). *The Numbers in Black And White: Ethnic Disparities In The Policing And Prosecution Of Drug Offences In England And Wales*. <https://www.release.org.uk/publications/numbers-Black-and-White-ethnic-disparities-policing-and-prosecution-drug-offences>.
- ³ Home Office. (2019). *Drug Misuse: Findings from the 2018/19 Crime Survey for England and Wales: Data Tables (Table 3.01 Proportion of 16 to 59-year olds reporting use of drugs in the last year by personal characteristics, 2018/19)*. <https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/drug-misuse-findings-from-the-2018-to-2019-csew>.
- ⁴ Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Constabulary and Fire & Rescue Services (2021) Disproportionate use of police powers A spotlight on stop and search and the use of force, <https://www.justiceinspectors.gov.uk/hmicfrs/wp-content/uploads/disproportionate-use-of-police-powers-spotlight-on-stop-search-and-use-of-force.pdf>.
- ⁵ Home Office. (2021). *Police powers and procedures: Stop and search and arrests, England and Wales, year ending 31 March 2021*, <https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/police-powers-and-procedures-stop-and-search-and-arrests-england-and-wales-year-ending-31-march-2021>.
- ⁶ Stevens, A., Hughes, C. E., Hulme, S., & Cassidy, R. (2022). Depenalization, diversion and decriminalization: A realist review and programme theory of alternatives to criminalization for simple drug possession. *European journal of criminology*, 19(1), 29-54. <https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1477370819887514>.
- ⁷ Royal Society for Public Health. (2017), <https://www.rsph.org.uk/uploads/assets/uploaded/68d93cdc-292c-4a7b-babfc0a8ee252bc0.pdf>.
- ⁸ Bretteville-Jensen, A.L. et al. (2017). *Costs and Unintended Consequences of Drug Control Policies*. Report by the Expert Group on Possible Adverse Effects and Associated Costs of Drug Control Policies. Strasbourg: Pompidou Group, Council of Europe, <https://rm.coe.int/costs-and-unintended-consequences-of-drug-control-policies/16807701a9>.
- ⁹ United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. (2016). *World Drug Report*. New York: United Nations, http://www.unodc.org/doc/wdr2016/WORLD_DRUG_REPORT_2016_web.pdf.
- ¹⁰ Hamilton, I. (2016). The most damaging gateway to hard drugs? Drugs policy itself. *The Conversation*, <https://theconversation.com/the-most-damaging-gateway-to-hard-drugs-drugs-policy-itself-55410>.
- ¹¹ Ali, R., Christie, P., Lenton, S., Hawks, D., Sutton, A., Hall, W., & Allsop, S. (1999). *The social impacts of the cannabis expiation notice scheme in South Australia*. Monograph no. 34. National drug strategy committee, <https://doi.org/10.1037/e677792010-001>.
- ¹² World Health Organisation. (2014). *Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations*, WHO, <https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241507431>.
- ¹³ UN Systems Chief Executives Board for Coordination. (2018). Position Statement. https://unsceb.org/sites/default/files/imported_files/CEB-2018-2-SoD.pdf.
- ¹⁴ World Health Organisation. (2014). *Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations*, WHO, <https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241507431>.
- ¹⁵ House of Commons Health and Social Care Committee. (2019), <https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201919/cmselect/cmhealth/143/143.pdf>.
- ¹⁶ House of Commons Scottish Affairs Committee. (2019), <https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201919/cmselect/cmsscota/44/44.pdf>.
- ¹⁷ *Drug Decriminalisation Across the World: Interactive Map*. TalkingDrugs, <https://www.talkingdrugs.org/drug-decriminalisation>.
- ¹⁸ Eastwood, N., Fox, E., & Rosmarin, A. (2016). *A Quiet Revolution: Drug Decriminalisation Across the Globe*, London: Release, <https://www.release.org.uk/publications/drug-decriminalisation-2016>.
- ¹⁹ Stevens, A. (2019) Is policy 'liberalization' associated with higher odds of adolescent cannabis use? A re-analysis of data from 38 countries. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 66, pp. 94-99, <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.01.013>.
- ²⁰ European Monitoring Centre for Drug and Drug Addiction (2017) Cannabis legislation in Europe: an overview, Lisbon: EMCDDA, https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/media-library/cannabis-use-and-after-changes-legislation-selected-countries-use-previous-12-months-among-young-adults-age-15%E2%80%9334_en.
- ²¹ Eastwood, N., Fox, E., & Rosmarin, A. (2016). *A Quiet Revolution: Drug Decriminalisation Across the Globe*, London: Release, <https://www.release.org.uk/publications/drug-decriminalisation-2016>.
- ²² *Ibid*
- ²³ <https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2016/2/contents/enacted>.
- ²⁴ <https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1971/38/contents>.
- ²⁵ Transform Drug Policy Foundation (n.d.) *Drug Diversion in the UK*, <https://transformdrugs.org/drug-policy/uk-drug-policy/diversion-schemes>.
- ²⁶ Revolving Doors Agency. (2021). *Evidence review: diverting young adults away from the cycle of crisis and crime*, <http://www.revolving-doors.org.uk/file/2601/download?token=-ChRnsj3>; Centre for Justice Innovation. (2019). Pre-court diversion for adults: an evidence briefing, https://justiceinnovation.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/2019-06/cji_pre-court_diversion_d.pdf; Crest. (2022). Making the criminal justice system work better: how to improve out-of-court disposals and diversion schemes, <https://www.crestadvisory.com/post/the-use-of-out-of-court-disposals-and-diversion-at-the-front-end>.
- ²⁷ Department of Health and Social Care. (2021). *Review of drugs: phase two report*. <https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/review-of-drugs-phase-two-report>; Advisory Council on the Misuse of Drugs (2011). <https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/sentencing-guidelines-council-acmd-response-2011>.
- ²⁸ Public Health England, *The national inquiry into drug-related deaths in England*, <https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/system/files/attachments/3234/7.%20Plenary%20%20Martin%20White%20EMCDDA.pdf>.
- ²⁹ ONS. (2019). Deaths of homeless people in England and Wales: 2018, <https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/bulletins/deathsofhomelesspeopleinenglandandwales/2018>.
- ³⁰ Transform Drug Policy Foundation (n.d.) *A Proven Way to Save Lives*, <https://transformdrugs.org/drug-policy/uk-drug-policy/overdose-prevention-centres>.
- ³¹ Harm Reduction International. (2021). *The Global State of Harm Reduction 2020*, https://www.hri.global/files/2021/03/04/Global_State_HRI_2020_BOOK_FA_Web.pdf.
- ³² EMCDDA. (2018). *Drug consumption rooms: an overview of provision and evidence*, https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/pods/drug-consumption-rooms_en.

-
- ³³ NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde (2018). "Taking away the chaos": The health need of people who inject drugs in public places in Glasgow city centre, Glasgow, http://www.nhs.uk/ggc/238302/nhs.uk/ggc_health_needs_drug_injectors_full.pdf.
- ³⁴ The Scottish Parliament. (19 April, 2018). Meeting of the Parliament: Session 5, <http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/report.aspx?r=11468&mode=pdf>.
- ³⁵ Advisory Council on the Misuse of Drugs. (2016). *Reducing Opioid-Related Deaths in the UK*. London: ACMD. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/576560/ACMD-Drug-Related-Deaths-Report-161212.pdf.
- ³⁶ Jamieson, D. (2018). *Reducing Crime and Preventing Harm: West Midlands Drug Policy Recommendations*, Birmingham: West Midlands Police and Crime Commissioner. <https://www.westmidlands-pcc.gov.uk/media/477434/West-Midlands-Drug-Policy-Recommendations.pdf>.
- ³⁷ Crown Prosecution Service. (2018). Legal Guidance: Drug Offences, <https://www.cps.gov.uk/legal-guidance/drug-offences>.
- ³⁸ Black, C. (2020). Review of Drugs - evidence relating to drug use, supply and effects, including current trends and future risks, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/882953/Review_of_Drugs_Evidence_Pack.pdf.
- ³⁹ Home Office. (2014). *Drugs: International Comparators*, <https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/drugs-international-comparators>.
- ⁴⁰ Home Office. (2017). *An evaluation of the Government's Drug Strategy 2010*, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/628100/Drug_Strategy_Evaluation.PDF.
- ⁴¹ Spicer, J. (2021). Between gang talk and prohibition: The transfer of blame for County Lines. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 87, 102667. <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0955395920300086>.
- ⁴² *Ibid*
- ⁴³ McIntyre, N., Parveen, N., & Thomas, T. (2021). Exclusion rates five times higher for black Caribbean pupils in parts of England. *The Guardian*, <https://www.theguardian.com/education/2021/mar/24/exclusion-rates-black-caribbean-pupils-england>.
- ⁴⁴ IPPR. (2017). *Making the Difference: Breaking the Link Between School Exclusion and Social Exclusion*. Available at: <https://www.ippr.org/files/2017-10/making-the-difference-report-october-2017.pdf>.
- ⁴⁵ Stevens, A. (2007). When two dark figures collide: Evidence and discourse on drug-related crime. *Critical Social Policy*, 27(1), pp.77-99;
- Stevens, A. (2008). Weighing up crime: The overestimation of drug-related crime, *Contemporary Drug Problems*, 35(2/3), 265.
- ⁴⁶ United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. (2016). *World Drug Report*. New York: United Nations, http://www.unodc.org/doc/wdr2016/WORLD_DRUG_REPORT_2016_web.pdf.
- ⁴⁷ Kings College London. Supervised injectable 'medical' heroin reduces street heroin use and improves health of previously treatment-resistant heroin addicts. REF 2014 Impact Case Study, <https://impact.ref.ac.uk/casestudies/CaseStudy.aspx?Id=41197>.
- ⁴⁸ Poulter, H., Moore, H., & Crow, R. (2021). Evaluation of the Middlesbrough Heroin Assisted Treatment Pilot. Teesside University's Research Portal. <https://research.tees.ac.uk/en/projects/evaluation-of-the-middlesbrough-heroin-assisted-treatment-pilot>.